CORTLAND CITY SCHOOL DISTRICT

Board of Education

Public Budget Hearing – May 4, 2010 

A meeting of the Board of Education to present the proposed budget for 2010-11 to the public was held in the Auditorium of the Cortland Junior-Senior High School, 8 Valley View Drive, on Tuesday, May 4, 2010.

Present:
Mr. William Young, Ms. Mary Lou Bordwell, Mr. Sean Clark, Mr. Joseph Lyman, 

Dr. LouAnne Ten Kate, Ms. Alane Van Donsel
Absent:  
Ms. Lisa Hoeschele


Also Present:  Mr. Laurence Spring, Superintendent of Schools; Mr. Arthur Martignetti, Director of Business Services; Ms. Judi Riley, Assistant Superintendent for Support Programs; Community Representatives; Ms. Carolyn Dorn, Clerk

1. CALL TO ORDER.  Mr. Young called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  
a. Introductions of Board and Staff.  Mr. Young introduced the members of the Board of Education and Administrative Cabinet to the audience.  

2. PRESENTATION: 

a. Academic Performance, and
b. Proposed 2010-11 School Budget 

Mr. Spring began by noting that the proposed budget totals $40,905,342, a decrease from this year’s budget of $467,000, and the tax levy is $14,522,000, an increase of $698,000.   He then reviewed our elementary and secondary academic performance.  He explained the circumstances driving the budget are that there is no New York State budget, the Governor’s proposal calls for a reduction in school aid to Cortland County Schools of more than $2.2 million, and operating expenses increased at a faster rate than CPI (health insurance, NYS retirement system contributions, fuel), leaving a gap of $4,000,000.  It is proposed that this $4,000,000 gap be bridged by using $1.8 million in reserve funds, a 5% increase on the tax levy for an additional $700,000, and staffing cuts of $1,500,000 (reduced positions and expenses).  He explained the staffing cuts, which included the reduction of one principal position, three elementary classroom positions, three JSHS instructional positions, two PPS positions, one building maintenance administrative position, and a salary freeze for the top level administrators.
Mr. Martignetti then explained the three-part budget.  He reviewed the budget challenges and program priorities.  He explained the Program, Administrative and Capital components that make up the budget, and compared them to last year’s budget.  He explained the estimated revenues and the cost of a 5% tax levy increase to the taxpayer, including the STAR exemption savings.

3. QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS.  
a. Mr. Young asked for anyone who would like to voice their concerns or had questions for the Board regarding the budget to please step forward to the microphone and state their name and address.
1) Vickie Myers, Virgil parent, asked Mr. Spring how sharing a principal between Virgil and Barry would benefit her children.  She also noted that with the building renovations, there will be constant change throughout the year, and she feels the excellent integrity, consistency, and structure in Virgil will suffer.  She also asked if this was a long-time situation. 
(a) Mr. Spring noted that most services received are from teachers and related service providers in the building, and we have been working hard to keep reductions away from staff.  When you take a look at the administrative component for the District, a full time principal in a school with 140 students is inequitable to buildings that have 400+ students and the same amount of administrative services.  We are trying to make sure that Virgil runs smoothly.  The principal will still have oversight of the building, and we will be providing additional resources when she is out of the building.
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(b) Mr. Spring noted that anytime there are renovations, and there will be renovations in every building next year, there is disruption.  There is a construction manager, who will be working with the administrators to minimize the disruption in the buildings, and we will be working with staff and administrators this spring and summer to forecast difficulties they foresee, but there will be unforeseen disruptions, and we will have to deal with them.
(c) Mr. Spring noted that he sees this situation continuing until the economic situation changes.  It is not his wish to shuttle staff between buildings, but right now we need to make the best of our resources.

2) Ms. Amy Rosas, Virgil parent, noted her concern and disappointment with the budget process this year.  She voiced her concern with multi-grade classrooms.  Regarding sharing principals, she is concerned that we are shifting administrators who are close to retirement, and believes we should be looking for a younger administrator who is dedicated and will be at Barry for a long time.  She noted that she believes Virgil is as successful as it is because of its great teaching staff and great leadership, and is disappointed in this decision.
3) Ms. Sue Barnes asked what programs are being cut and when people would be told.  It is important that parents know ahead of time so that they can plan ahead.
(a) Mr. Spring answered that it’s difficult to know the programs and courses that will be cut due to the scheduling process.  What’s offered depends on what students are selecting for courses.  He advised that there will be fewer sections of ELA, Social Studies and Foreign Language courses.  There will also be fewer summer and supplemental opportunities for students; however, we are trying to maximize the number of students served by combining programs and to do the same things with fewer resources.  
4) Missy Benner asked about the educational benefits for a multi-grade classrooms and how it will save money.
(a) Mr. Spring explained that a multi-grade option becomes viable when there are too many kids by a small number in one grade level section and there is an adjacent grade level section (above or below) where there is a very small number of kids.  You would create one section, of a certain grade level, and then put some of the students from the adjacent very large section or two very small sections in with the other grade level.  Some of the benefits that can be seen with that depends on the student makeup and the approach of the teacher.  It can be a great way to help students needing help in particular skills or enrich some students who are beyond their current grade level work.  It affords us the opportunity to group and regroup students with others of like needs and strengths.  

(b) It would save money in having one section instead of two sections.  Another option being looked at is to have 28 students in a class and an additional teaching assistant to help manage the class.
5) Eileen Fitzgerald-Spiehs, Virgil Teacher, CUT, asked Mr. Martignetti about the difference in the figures for last year and next under Summer School personnel services, and what is not going to be offered next year for summer school.  She also asked if the school psychologist position at Virgil would be filled, if the decision had been made to go to multi-grade or 28 students, and if the final decision would include staff input.
(a) It was explained that one of the strategies we took in developing this budget was shifting as much aidable internal costs over to BOCES as possible to generate aid, for example we are going to a joint drivers ed program with BOCES.  

(b) Mr. Spring advised that we have three psychologist positions vacant, and plan to fill them all.

(c) Regarding the multi-grade or 28 students, Mr. Spring answered that the decision has not been made as yet.  Part of what we need to do is plan for the contingency of the option as that would require the most change, but the decision depends on enrollment, which can change greatly during the summer months.  The staff would certainly be very much involved in the planning.
6) Ms. Lori Megivern, Virgil, CUT asked if there is a prioritized list of what might be reinstated should the State or Federal funds discussed come our way?

(a) Mr. Spring replied that there is not a list; however, it has been discussed that the recommendations should be to decrease the tax levy, replenish the reserves, and backfill cuts that are being made.
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7) Ms. Cheryl Ann Crispell, Barry district, noted that she had experience with multi-grades when she went to school and they were excellent.   It was super, they had great teachers for it, and it was not in any way a bad experience.  She stated that a 5% increase in taxes every year isn’t affordable.  She likes living here and being part of the community, but cannot continue to have a 5% increase in taxes every year.
8) Mr. Paul Klinger, Morningside Drive, asked if the Board would allow parents to request their children go to a different school to avoid grade sharing.  He also asked when parents would be notified if their child was to be in a multi-grade class.
(a) Mr. Spring advised that all families have an unfettered right to send their children to St. Mary’s, another private school, or to home school, without the permission of the District or School Board.  Asking to go to a different district school based on program or teacher preference has never been something that we’ve allowed.  We wouldn’t have places for them to go, as we have really tightened up the margins of students per room in all of our elementary schools.  What we would do is work with the parents closely to alleviate the concerns that they would have with the multi-age class.  We would make sure, as we would in any situation, that parents feel good and comfortable about the quality of education being provided their kids and that our staff is well prepared.
(b) Parents would be notified in the same timeframe that they hear about who their teacher will be next year.  Parents of students in those classes will receive additional communication about what that means, and there will be additional dialogue to address any concerns that they may have.

9) Ms. Missy Benner asked that if we are spending $2,000-$3,000 less per pupil, what other schools less fortunate that us are doing - going bankrupt.  She noted that she doesn’t mind paying a 5% increase and would do so every year.  However, she’s concerned that her child has only a 1in 5 chance in graduating.  Cutting programs only makes that worse.
(a) Some schools are going bankrupt, some schools are closing.  In many cases their cost per pupil is much larger than ours because they have additional programs and services that we’ve never had.  Even though our cost per pupil is so much less than theirs, the facts of the revenue are the same.  We can’t cut what we’ve never had, and for us to not cut that $1.5 million out of our programs, would mean not a 5% increase on the tax levy, but a 15% increase.  We’re trying very hard to be sensitive to a public that is already overburdened with property taxes.   Due to the current economy we are unable to do everything we would like to do for our students.  
(b) Although it’s true that children coming from an impoverished background have a 1 in 5 chance of dropping out of school, in most cases it’s not as simple as money.  The dropout issue is not necessarily related to lack of funds, but more to do with what happens and when it happens.  We need to start communicating with students in elementary school to make sure they are successful and stay in school.
10) Amy Rosas asked what the impact would be on the school district if the City of Cortland consolidated.

(a) Mr. Spring replied that at this time he doesn’t know what impact that would have on our status as a Small City School District.

11) Mr. Young asked if there were any further question.  There were none.
4. ADJOURNMENT
As there were no further questions, Mr. Young asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:23 PM.  Moved by Ms. Bordwell, seconded by Mr. Clark.  Final Vote:  Yes – 6, No – 0.

___________________________________

Carolyn Dorn, Clerk, Board of Education

